
The Corporation of the Town of 
 

 

COMMITTEE OF THE WHOLE MEETING AGENDA 

On February 7, 2017 
At Emergency Services Building – 340 Herbert St 

 

1 CALL MEETING TO ORDER  

2 DISCLOSURE OF PECUNIARY INTEREST & GENERAL NATURE THEREOF 

3 APPROVAL OF MINUTES  (ADOPTION) – January 17, 2017 

4 PUBLIC QUESTION/COMMENT (only addressing reports on the agenda) 

5 UNFINISHED BUSINESS - NONE 

6 DISCLOSURE OF ADDITIONAL ITEMS 

7 PUBLIC MEETINGS - NONE 

8 DELEGATIONS - NONE 

9 PRESENTATIONS BY STAFF (OTHERS) - NONE 

10 CORRESPONDENCE – NOT REQUIRING ACTION 

 

Leeds, Grenville & Lanark District Health Unit – Municipal Levy 

Leeds, Grenville & Lanark District Health Unit – Board of Health Meeting Summary for January 19, 
2017 

Leeds, Grenville & Lanark District Health Unit – Anne Warren Re-elected as Chair of Board 

Leeds, Grenville & Lanark District Health Unit – Land Control Program Fees 

Cataraqui Source Protection Committee Minutes for November 24, 2016 

Federal Economic Development Agency for Southern Ontario – Canada 150 Community 
Infrastructure Program Grant Application 

Ministry of Agriculture, Food and Rural Affairs – Red Program 

Eastern Ontario Regional Network – Improving Mobile Broadband in Eastern Ontario 

CORRESPONDENCE – ACTION REQUIRED 

Public Service Alliance of Canada – Phoenix Pay System 

11 STAFF REPORTS 

 ACCOUNTS PAYABLE from January 11, 2017 to February 1, 2017 




Leeds, Grenville & Lanark District 


HEALTH UNIT 


January 20, 2017 


Ms. Shellee Fournier, CAO 
Corporation ofthe Town ofGananoque 
P.O. Box 100,30 King St. East 
Gananoque, Ontario 
K7G 2T6 


Dear Ms. Fournier: 


I am writing to advise you that the Board of Health, at their January 19, 20 1 7 meeting, confirmed 
direction to the Health Unit for a 0% increase in the municipal levy. 


The Town of Gananoque's levy for 2017 will remain at $96,611.12: monthly payments are 
calculated to be $8,050.93. The payments continue to be due to the Health Unit by the 151


h of 
each calendar month. 


Late payments will be assessed interest at the rate of 1.25% per month in accordance with Bylaw 
#6. 


Please do not hesitate to contact the undersigned with any questions or concerns about this 
information. 


Sincerely, 


THE CORPORATION OF THE LEEDS, GRENVILLE 
AND LANARK DISTRICT HEALTH UNIT 


Jack~y~A 
Business Ma~~~:rA, C1 
JE/kh 


p.c. Ms. Anne Wanen 


Health ACT/ON Line 1-800-660-5853 • www.healthunit.org • contact@healthunit.org 
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Board of Health Meeting January 19, 2017  


Summary 


Election of Officers 


Anne Warren, Councillor from the Town of Gananoque, was elected Chair for a third term, and Doug 
Malanka, Mayor of Augusta Township, was elected Vice-Chair for his first term.  


2017 Public Health Budget and Municipal Levy 


The Board approved the 2017 General Public Health Programs Budget of $11,612,721.  There will be no 
increase in the municipal levy that supports these programs. The Board also approved writing a letter to 
the Minister of Health and Long-Term Care outlining the importance of appropriate level ministry 
funding for all new public health program requirements.  


2017 Control Budget and Fees 


The Board of Health approved the 2017 Land Control Budget in the amount of $477,870. They also 
approved that the fee for conventional sewage permits be increased from $650 to $700 as of August 1, 
2017, that the fee for tertiary system permits be increased from $725 to $775 as of August 1, 2017, and 
that the fee for severances be increased from $400 to $430 as of August 1, 2017. These fee increases 
will provide the revenue needed to respond to the projected decrease (3%) in service requests. While 
the number of service requests has decreased slightly, the complexity of the service requests has not 
decreased the time required to do the work. The fees are still in the lower range of organizations 
providing a similar service in the surrounding area.   


Program Update  


The Directors presented a summary of their program accomplishments in 2016. Much is being done to 
promote and protect the health of the residents of Leeds, Grenville and Lanark. The presentation is 
available on request.  


Looking forward into 2017, priorities will include continuing our work with the two LHIN’s to address the 
requirement of the Patients First Act to bring a population health perspective to local health service 
plans. Collaboration with the community will continue to address the increasing health concerns related 
to problematic opioid use.  Responding to the new Ontario Public Health Standards and revised Ontario 
Food Premises Regulations, Recreational Water Regulations, and Recreational Camps Regulation will be 
a focus for the Department of Community Health Protection.  


 
 







In 2017, to improve program effectiveness and efficiency, enhanced monitoring and reporting of 
program performance indicators and client service standards will be conducted along with the 
implementation of the risk management plan. Information systems will be improved through the 
implementation of FileHold, a document management system, Electronic Medical Records, a health 
promotion activity reporting system, and financial reporting systems. Work will be initiated on the 
renewal of the Strategic Plan for completion by January 2018.  


Provincial Appointments 


The Board of Health includes seven members appointed by the Council of one of the six obligated 
municipalities – United Counties (two members), County of Lanark, along with the separated City of 
Brockville, and separated towns of Prescott, Gananoque and Smiths Falls.  Six members are appointed 
by an Order in Council of the provincial government. Currently the Board has only three provincial 
appointees. A public recruitment process yielded four possible candidates which the Board will 
recommend to the Provincial government for consideration for appointment to the Board.  
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Leeds, Grenville & Lanark District 


HEALTH UNIT 
January 24, 2017 


Mayor Demchuk and Council Members 
The Corporation of the Town of Gananoque 


30 King Street East 
P.O. Box 100 
Gananoque, ON 


K7G 2T6 


Dear Mayor Demchuk and Council Members: 


I am pleased to advise that at the January 19, 2017 Board of Health Meeting of the Leeds, 
Grenville and Lanark District Health Unit, Anne Warren was re-elected for a third term as Chair 


of the Board of Directors. 


Anne Warren, in her role as Chair, has devoted many hours to the Health Unit. She has played 


a key role on both the Governance Committee and Finance, Property and Risk Management 
Committee and her broad experience and knowledge of the organization has been invaluable to 


the Health Unit. 


She has provided guidance and leadership to the Board of Health and it is a pleasure to work 
with her for another term. 


Sincerely, 


THE CORPORATION OF THE LEEDS, GRENVILLE 
AND LANARK DISTRICT HEALTH UNIT 


Paula Stewart, MD, FRCPC 
Medical Officer of Health and Chief Executive Officer 


PS/hb 


cc: Anne Warren, Board Chair 


Health ACTION Line 1-800-660-5853 • www.healthunit.org • contact@healthunit.org 
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January 20, 2017 


 


 


 


To: Municipal CAO/Clerks 


 Land Division Committees 


 Sewage System Installers/Contractors/Engineers 


 


 


Re: Land Control Program Fee Schedule Revised for August 1, 2017 


 


At our January 19, 2017 Board of Health meeting, the Board of Health approved fee increases 


for sewage system permits and services. 


 


Enclosed is a copy of our revised Land Control Program Fee Schedule, which will take effect 


August 1, 2017. 


 


The Land Control Program fee schedule is also available on our website at 


http://www.healthunit.org/landcontrol/forms/FeeSchedule.pdf for your residents and staff, and 


will be updated to reflect the changes on August 1, 2017. 


 


If you have any questions regarding this matter, please do not hesitate to contact our office. 


 


Your Partner in Public Health, 


 


THE CORPORATION OF THE LEEDS, GRENVILLE 


AND LANARK DISTRICT HEALTH UNIT 


 


 
E. Jane Lyster, BSW, D of T, CPHI(C) 


Director of Community Health Protection Department 


(613) 345-5685 – Office 


(613) 345-7148 – Fax 


 


JL/lm 


Encls. 


 


c.c.  Municipal Building Official 



http://www.healthunit.org/landcontrol/forms/FeeSchedule.pdf





   Head Office: 


     458 Laurier Blvd 


     Brockville, On 


     K6V 7A3 


 


    Tel:  (613) 345-5685 


    Fax:  (613) 345-2879 


 


 


   25 Johnston St. 


Smiths Falls, On   


K7A 0A4 


 


Tel: (613) 283-2740 


Fax: (613) 283-1679 


 


 


FEE SCHEDULE, BUILDING CODE ACT – PART VIII 
 


EFFECTIVE:  August 1, 2017 
 


APPLICATION 


 


FEE HST TOTAL 


FEE 


SEWAGE SYSTEM PERMIT - For private sewage 


systems with flows up to 10,000 litres/day  (See Note #1) 


 


$700.00 


 


N/A 
 


$700.00 


TERTIARY  SEWAGE SYSTEM PERMIT $775.00 N/A $775.00 


Permit Renewal/Revision with no inspection $60.00 N/A $60.00 


Permit Renewal/Revision with site inspection. $200.00 N/A $200.00 


Third Party Certificates  $60.00 N/A $60.00 


SITE INSPECTIONS – Including: Septic Tank 


Replacement Only, Alterations, Class 2 & 3 Sewage 


Systems. 


 


$350.00 


 


N/A 
 


$350.00 


MAINTENANCE INSPECTIONS – Minor 


Variances/Zoning By-Laws/Building Renovations/Septic 


Re-inspections 


 


$200.00 


 


N/A 
 


$200.00 


 SEVERANCE APPLICATIONS – If an inspection is 


required (See Note #2) 


 


$430.00 


 


N/A 
 


$430.00 


SUBDIVISION PLAN REVIEW 


Non Communal Sewage Systems 


$200.00 per lot 


up to a max. fee 


of $5,000.00 


 


+ 13% HST 
 


FILE SEARCHES $100.00 N/A $100.00 


 


 


 
These fees include the cost of legal services, reviews of studies, consultant services, administration, 


education, and promotion activities. 


 


 Note #1:  The Ministry of the Environment will be responsible for sewage works where the 


design capacity is in excess of 10,000 litres/day under the Ontario Water Resources Act. 


 


 Note #2: When more than 1 application is submitted pertaining to a particular land holding 


for severance applications, the fee for service will be $430.00 for the first application and 


$175.00 for each additional one.  These applications must be applied for at the same time. 
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THE CATARAQUI SOURCE PROTECTION COMMITTEE 


 
MINUTES OF MEETING # 57 


 
 


Thursday, November 24, 2016 (7:00 PM) 
 


General Purpose Room, Outdoor Centre 
Little Cataraqui Creek Conservation Area, Kingston 


______________________________________________________ 
 
 
Present: John C. Williamson, Chair 


Greg Newman 
Richard Lindgren 
Michael Farrell 


Richard Bresee 
Gary Davison 
Chris Mangan-Greene 
Ross Sutherland 


John Conley 
Jeff Peters 
Nona Mariotti 
 


Regrets: Dr. Kathleen Laird 
Mary Wooding 


Kim Sytsma  
Peter Raabe 


 Joan Green 
 


  


Staff Present: Rob McRae, Acting General Manager / Watershed Planning Coordinator 
Holly Evans, Risk Management Official / Inspector 
Katrina Furlanetto, Source Protection Assistant 
 


 
Chair John C. Williamson called the Cataraqui Source Protection Committee (SP Committee) 
meeting to order at 7:06 P.M. 
 
1) Roll Call and Mileage and Notice of Proxies 


There were nine of 12 voting members present and no proxies.  Chair Williamson welcomed 
two new SP Committee members: Greg Newman from the City of Kingston and Michael 
Farrell from Ontario Power Generation (Lennox Generating Station). 


 
2) Adoption of Agenda 


Chair John Williamson requested the adoption of the agenda, as amended by the addition of 
Item 8(d)(Ontario Ministry of the Environment and Climate Change update via CRCA Staff).  
The agenda was adopted on a motion by Ross Sutherland which was seconded by Nona 
Mariotti.  


 
3) Declarations of Conflict of Interest 


There were none. 
 


4) Acknowledgement of Previous Meeting Minutes 


Chair John Williamson requested acknowledgement of the meeting minutes from March 3, 
2016.  The minutes were acknowledged through a motion by John Conley which was 
seconded by Nora Mariotti. 
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5) Business Arising 


There was none. 
 


6) Delegations 


There were none. 
 


7) Correspondence 


There was none. 
 
8) Updates from the Source Protection Committee 


a) Welcome to New Members  


Chair John Williamson invited the SP Committee members to introduce themselves, in 
recognition that it was the first meeting for the new members. 


Greg Newman was acknowledged as the new representative for the central area 
municipalities.  Mr. Newman is the Manager, Policy Planning for the City of Kingston.  


Michael Farrell was acknowledged as the new industry sector representative on the 
Committee.  Mr. Farrell works as a Site Environmental Advisor at the Lennox Generating 
Station in Bath.  
 


b) Key Outcomes from the Source Protection Committee Chairs’ Meeting 


Chair John Williamson asked Holly Evans to provide a summary of key outcomes from 
the SP Committee Chairs’ Meeting that was held at Mississauga on November 9 and 10, 
2016. 


Ms. Evans provided a brief background on the purpose of the Chairs’ meetings, held 
twice per year, which is to share information on: (1) source protection actions occurring 
in the Province, (2) efforts by source protection areas and regions, (3) future directions, 
and (4) items for consultation.  The recent meeting had focused on the ongoing efforts 
across Ontario to implement the initial set of source protection plans. 


Ms. Evans also noted that Mary Wooding is the new Ontario Ministry of Environment 
and Climate Change (MOECC) Liaison Officer appointed to the Cataraqui Source 
Protection Area, replacing Beth Forrest. 


Chair John Williamson noted that eight new Committee Chairs were welcomed at the 
meeting, joining the 11 Chairs who had been previously appointed. 
 


c) Roundtable Updates from the Source Protection Committee 


SP Committee members noted the difficulties associated with low water levels over the 
past year, such as private drinking water wells running dry in some locations. 


Greg Newman on behalf of the City of Kingston mentioned that further collaboration 
with CRCA staff will occur in the near future to advance source water protection 
implementation in that municipality.  Holly Evans indicated that she will continue to 
support these efforts. 
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Nora Mariotti indicated that the majority of inland lakes within the Cataraqui Source 
Protection Area are experiencing an ongoing pattern of residents moving to lakefront 
properties and replacing small seasonal cottages with larger retirement homes.  She noted 
that this year also presented a great challenge with low water levels on the lakes.  


Richard Lindgren and Ross Sutherland both commented on the need for enhanced 
groundwater protection (quality and quantity) in the Cataraqui area. They made note of 
the drinking water wells in rural areas (for public facilities and private residences) that are 
currently not part of the Clean Water Act program, yet are subject to increased pressure 
from development.  The Chair and SP Committee members acknowledged the continued 
importance of this topic. 
 


d) Ontario Ministry of the Environment and Climate Change update (via CRCA Staff) 


Holly Evans presented on behalf of Mary Wooding, Liaison Officer, who was unable to 
attend.  Ms. Wooding had provided notes regarding the process for source protection plan 
amendments, the MOECC annual reporting guidance, MOECC efforts to address non-
legally binding source water protection policies, a strategy to ensure that environmental 
compliance approval reviews conform to source protection policies, a recent 
Environmental Registry posting about a new regulation to improve environmental 
protection at motor vehicle junk yards, and an ongoing review of Ontario’s drinking 
water source protection program.   
 


9) Business/Reports 


a) Cataraqui Source Protection Plan – Implementation Report 


Holly Evans and Katrina Furlanetto delivered a slide presentation for the SP Committee 
on source protection plan implementation efforts to date by Provincial Ministries, 
municipalities, public health units, the Cataraqui Source Protection Authority, and the 
Cataraqui Region Conservation Authority.  They indicated that efforts to March 2016 had 
been recorded in a draft Implementation Report, which was to be posted on the 
cleanwatercataraqui.ca website following the Committee meeting.  Ms. Evans and Ms. 
Furlanetto indicated that initial progress had been made on various aspects of the 
Cataraqui Source Protection Plan (2014).  


Ms. Evans highlighted the preparation of a Groundwater Vulnerability Assessment 
Guideline earlier in 2016.  The purpose of the document is to guide the local assessment 
of groundwater vulnerability and karst features.  It had been prepared by a consultant 
with project management by CRCA staff and input from a technical advisory group.  She 
confirmed that it would be shared with municipalities in the Cataraqui area and also made 
available on the website. 


The Committee members expressed appreciation for the overview as well as the support 
and encouragement staff that have provided to implementation bodies for the ongoing 
work. 
 


b) Technical Rules – Overview of Proposed Amendments 


Holly Evans delivered a slide presentation reviewing the proposed changes to the 
Technical Rules that set out methods for completing source protection technical studies.  
Ms. Evans indicated that the rules were under review by the MOECC. 
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The proposed changes are split between two phases and focus on improvements to reflect 
lessons learned over the course of the first cycle of source protection planning.  Phase 1 
included minor changes, which had been outlined in an Environmental Registry posting 
during fall 2016.  The Phase 2 recommendations are being determined through 
consultation and are more involved such that research and changes to regulations may be 
required.  Ms. Evans noted that the proposed changes are intended to more closely align 
the Technical Rules with related program areas and to allow greater flexibility to account 
for local considerations.  The finalized Phase 1 changes will be posted on the 
Environmental Registry in December 2016; the Phase 2 proposed changes posting can be 
expected early in 2017. 
 


c) CRCA Risk Management Office – Progress Update 


Holly Evans delivered a slide presentation to the SP Committee on this topic, speaking to 
her role as the Risk Management Official / Inspector for six municipalities in the area.  
She indicated that the initial phase of negotiating site-specific risk management plans for 
specific drinking water threat activities is nearing completion.  
 


d) Looking Forward – Source Protection Program Milestones 


Rob McRae delivered a brief presentation for the SP Committee on this topic, noting the 
potential to revisit some of the technical studies from the first planning cycle, and 
advising the members of known and potential milestones during the next few years.   


Mr. McRae indicated that a first annual progress report must be submitted to the Ministry 
of the Environment and Climate Change in spring 2018, and that a formal work plan for 
technical and policy updates is to be prepared later that year. 


 
10) Announcements or Inquiries 


a) Utilities Kingston Water and Wastewater Master Plan Updates – Notice of Public 
Information Centre #2 


Rob McRae provided an overview of the ongoing efforts by Utilities Kingston to update 
the Water and Wastewater Master Plans for the City of Kingston.  He highlighted the 
Pollution Control Plan component that is focused on combined sewage overflows into the 
Cataraqui River and Lake Ontario.  The SP Committee acknowledged the investment 
made over recent decades to address this challenge via sewer separation and other means.  
The municipal utility is working to further reduce the volume and frequency of such 
events between now and 2036.  


As work continues with this project, the SP Committee passed a resolution to indicate 
their interest in and support for the work: 
 
Resolution # CSPC 01-16 
 
Moved by:  Ric Bresee 
Seconded by:  Nona Mariotti 
 


WHEREAS the Cataraqui Source Protection Committee recognizes the extensive 
efforts to-date by the City of Kingston and Utilities Kingston to implement a 
Pollution Control Plan for the municipality; 
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AND WHEREAS combined sewer discharge from a stormwater outlet to surface 
water has been identified as a drinking water risk in the Kingston Central Intake 
Protection Zone, per the Cataraqui Source Protection Plan (2014); 


THEREFORE the Committee encourages continued and enhanced progress by 
the City of Kingston and Utilities Kingston towards reducing the volume and 
frequency of combined sewage discharges. 


             
                 Carried. 


11) Motions/Notice of Motion 


There were none. 
 


12) Opportunity for Questions from the Media 


There were no questions. 
 


13) IN CAMERA Session 


This was not required. 
 


14) Next Meeting 


The next meeting of the SP Committee will be determined at the call of the Chair.  


Rob McRae indicated that CRCA staff will provide regular progress updates to the SP 
Committee in the interim. 


 
15) Adjournment 


The meeting was adjourned at 9:25 PM on a motion by Chris Mangan-Greene. 
 


 
 
 


  


John C. Williamson, Chair  Rob McRae, 
Acting General Manager / Watershed 
Planning Coordinator 
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Ms. Shelley Hirstwood 
Manager, Economic Development 
Corporation of the Town of Gananoque 
Post Office Box 100  
Gananoque, ON K7G 2T6 
 
 
Re: Canada 150 Community Infrastructure Program Project Application 
#809756 - Rehabilitation of Thousand Islands Railway Engine 500 Monument 
 
Dear Ms. Hirstwood: 
 
I would like to thank you for your application to the Canada 150 Community 
Infrastructure Program. 
 
The Federal Economic Development Agency for Southern Ontario (FedDev 
Ontario) has assessed all project applications against the program guidelines 
http://www.feddevontario.gc.ca/eic/site/723.nsf/eng/02345.html. 
 
Through the Canada 150 Community Infrastructure Program application intake 
process, FedDev Ontario received a high volume of submissions from 
communities across southern Ontario and, as a result, not all proposed 
projects could be funded.  
        
Funds have now been fully allocated and I regret to inform you that we are 
unable to accommodate your request. 
 
Thank you for your interest in the Canada 150 Community Infrastructure 
Program. 
 
Regards, 
 
 
Lisa Baum 
Manager, Canada 150 Community Infrastructure Program  
Federal Economic Development Agency for Southern Ontario 
  


 
 



http://www.feddevontario.gc.ca/eic/site/723.nsf/eng/02345.html
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         Ministry Headquarters: 1 Stone Road West, Guelph, Ontario N1G 4Y2 
           Bureau principal du ministère: 1 Stone Road West, Guelph (Ontario) N1G 4Y2 


 
 


 
  


 
 
January 30, 2017 
 
 
Her Worship Erika Demchuk 
Mayor 
Gananoque 
c/o sfournier@gananoque.ca  
 
Dear Mayor Demchuk: 
 
On behalf of the Ontario government, I am pleased to announce the launch of the renewed 
community-focused Rural Economic Development (RED) program. Applications are now being 
accepted for the program and the current intake will conclude on March 31, 2017. 
 
As we have heard from our municipal partners, the RED program helps remove barriers to 
economic development for communities in rural Ontario. This program is designed to help rural 
communities become better positioned to attract investment, retain and create jobs, and sustain 
a highly skilled workforce.  
 
The renewed RED program is part of a range of initiatives that address infrastructure, health 
care, education and other issues of importance to rural Ontario residents. The Ontario 
government supports rural communities by delivering on its commitment to create jobs, make 
economic growth more inclusive and ensure Ontario's growing economy delivers real benefits in 
the lives of workers and families.  
 
Applications are welcome from rural communities, Indigenous communities and organizations, 
regions and not-for-profit organizations. While partnerships are not required, we are encouraging 
collaborative approaches to create more competitive and diverse rural and regional economies 
across the province. 
 
For more information visit ontario.ca/REDprogram or contact the Agricultural Information Contact 
Centre (1-877-424-1300). 
 


…/2


Ministry of Agriculture,  
Food and Rural Affairs 


Ministère de l’Agriculture, de 
l'Alimentation et des Affaires rurales 


 
Office of the Minister 
 


 
Bureau du ministre 
 


77 Grenville Street, 11th Floor 77, rue Grenville, 11e étage 
Toronto, Ontario M7A 1B3 Toronto (Ontario) M7A 1B3 
Tel: 416-326-3074 Tél. : 416 326-3074 
Fax: 416-326-3083 Téléc. : 416 326-3083 



http://www.ontario.ca/REDprogram�





  
 


 


 
 
I look forward to working with you to help strengthen Ontario’s rural economy, create jobs and 
make everyday life easier for rural Ontarians. 
 
Sincerely, 
 
 
Original signed by 
 
 
Jeff Leal 
Minister of Agriculture, Food and Rural Affairs 
 
 
 
 


 
Good Things Grow in Ontario 
À bonne terre, bons produits 







  
 


 


 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 


 
 
 
 
Le 30 janvier 2017 
 
 
 
Madame la Mairesse Erika Demchuk 
Gananoque 
sfournier@gananoque.ca 
 
Chère Son Honneur madame, 
 
J’ai le plaisir d’annoncer, au nom du gouvernement de l’Ontario, le lancement de l’édition 
renouvelée du Programme de développement économique des collectivités rurales (Programme 
DECOR), un programme axé sur les collectivités locales. Nous acceptons actuellement les 
demandes de subvention. Cette période de réception des demandes se termine le 
31 mars 2017. 
 
Nous avons bien entendu ce que nous ont dit nos partenaires municipaux : le Programme 
DECOR aide à supprimer les barrières au développement économique des collectivités rurales 
en Ontario. Il est conçu pour aider les collectivités rurales à être dans une meilleure situation 
pour attirer des investissements, conserver et créer des emplois, et maintenir une main-
d’œuvre hautement qualifiée.  
 
Le Programme DECOR renouvelé fait partie d’un éventail d’initiatives se rapportant à 
l’infrastructure, aux soins de santé, à l’éducation et à d’autres choses importantes pour la 
population rurale de l’Ontario. Le gouvernement de l’Ontario soutient les collectivités rurales en 
remplissant l’engagement qu’il a pris de créer des emplois, de rendre la croissance économique 
plus inclusive et de veiller à ce que l’économie en pleine croissance se traduise par des 
avantages concrets dans la vie des travailleurs et de leur famille.  
 
Peuvent présenter des demandes les collectivités rurales, les collectivités et les organismes 
autochtones, les régions et les organismes sans but lucratif. Les partenariats ne sont pas requis, 
mais nous encourageons les démarches collaboratives qui créent des économies rurales et 
régionales plus diversifiées et plus concurrentielles partout dans la province. 
 
Si vous désirez obtenir de plus amples renseignements, veuillez vous rendre au site 
Ontario.ca/programmeDECOR ou communiquer avec le Centre d’information agricole au 
1 877 424-1300. 
 


…/2 
 
 


Ministry of Agriculture,  
Food and Rural Affairs 


Ministère de l’Agriculture, de 
l'Alimentation et des Affaires rurales 


 
Office of the Minister 
 


 
Bureau du ministre 
 


77 Grenville Street, 11th Floor 77, rue Grenville, 11e étage 
Toronto, Ontario M7A 1B3 Toronto (Ontario) M7A 1B3 
Tel: 416-326-3074 Tél. : 416 326-3074 
Fax: 416-326-3083 Téléc. : 416 326-3083 
  



http://www.ontario.ca/programmeDECOR�





  
 


 


 
 
Je me réjouis à la perspective de collaborer avec vous pour aider à renforcer l’économie rurale 
de l’Ontario, à créer des emplois et à rendre plus facile la vie quotidienne des Ontariens ruraux. 
 
Veuillez agréer, Madame Demchuk, l’expression de mes sentiments les meilleurs.  
 
Le ministre de l’Agriculture, de l’Alimentation et des Affaires rurales,  
 
Jeff Leal 
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Improving Mobile Broadband in 
Eastern Ontario: The Business Case 


Eastern Ontario and indeed Canada can only thrive 
if all residents, both urban and rural, have the tools 
to succeed. Today, that includes access to high-speed 
internet, whether at home, work or on the road. 


The Canadian Radio-television and 
Telecommunications Commission (CRTC) has 
designated both mobile and fixed broadband access 
as a basic service for all Canadians: 


'' Modern telecommunications services are 
fundamental to Canada's future economic 
prosperity, global competitiveness, social 
development, and democratic discourse. In 
particular, fixed and mobile wireless broadband 
Internet access services are catalysts for 
innovation and underpin a vibrant, creative, 
interactive world that connects Canadians across 


vast distances and with the rest of the world. '' 


Modern telecommunications services- The path forward 
for Canada's digital economy, CRTC, . December 2016 


But telecommunications companies alone are 
unable to meet rural broadband needs. There's just 
not enough revenue for companies to justify large 
capital investments to serve few customers over a 
large area. The result is market failure. 


Current Gaps and Future Demand 


There are currently significant gaps in both the 
reach and capacity of mobile broadband networks 
across rural Eastern Ontario: 


• One-quarter of the areas where there are homes, 
businesses or major roadways cannot access mobile 
data services from their major carrier of choice. 


• Depending on the provider, anywhere from 28% 
to nearly 40% of areas where there are homes, 
businesses or major roads do not have capacity 
to handle current demand for data services. If no 
improvements are made, the capacity gap will 
grow to 65% by 2018. 


Enhance. Expand. Empower. 


The Eastern Ontario Regional Network (EORN) 
has developed a solution to expand mobile data 
services in Eastern Ontario. EORN is an innovative 
public-private partnership that expanded high-speed 
internet access across the region. Its 5,500-kilometre 
fibre backhaul network provides the foundation for 
this solution, thus leveraging previous investments 
in the region. 


Worldwide, demand for mobile data is skyrocketing. 
By 2020, overall mobile data traffic is expected to 
increase eightfold over 2015. Without a creative 
solution, Eastern Ontario will be left behind. 
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Global Mobile Data Traffic, 2015 to 2020 


(Source: Cisco VNI Mobile Forecast, Feb 1, 2016) 


Well-Researched Project Design 


EORN has conducted four different studies, including 
an engineering cell gap analysis, costing study, cell 
market analysis and economic impact study. We have 
taken into account the expansion of the 700 MHz 
spectrum, and tested our model against input from 
mobile providers through a Request for Information. 


• 
• 







Based on this comprehensive evaluation, EORN has 
designed a cellular expansion project that will cover 
more than 95% of the region where there are homes, 
businesses or major roads, and will increase capacity 
to handle growing mobile data demand. 


Importantly, the project takes into account that in 
rural areas, unlike urban centres, cellular data services 
may be the only internet access available. This means 
that an even more robust network is needed. 


Springboard for a Public Safety Network 


EORN's design could also support the proposed 
Public Safety Broadband Network (PSBN). This would 
be a dedicated, secure network for first responders 
to communicate seamlessly and share information 
in real-time. 


Canada has set aside 20 MHz of 700 MHz spectrum 
for such a national network. EORN's design builds 
on its proposed cellular improvements to reduce the 
overall costs of the public safety network. 


A country the size of Canada, with its 


varying geography and climate, faces 


unique challenges in providing similar 


broadband Internet access services for all 


Canadians. Private sector investments, as 


well as funding programs from various 


levels of government, support the 


expansion of these services outside densely 


populated urban centres. 


Modern telecommunications services- The path forward 
for Canada's digital economy, CRTC, December 2016 


A Public-Private Solution with High 
Returns 


EORN is proposing a public-private funding model 
to close cellular gaps in Eastern Ontario, creating 
a network that will support: 


Jobs, business growth and economic 
development 


• More than 3,000 full-time job equivalents 
over 1 0 years. 


• More than $420 million in private sector 
business revenues. 


www.eorn.ca I info@eorn.ca 


• Supporting regional economic development 
by enabling innovations like intelligent 
transportation systems and other technology 
integration . 


Stronger, more connected communities 


• Improving public services online and making 
them easier to access. 


• Ensuring cellular access to emergency services 
in remote areas and improving public safety by 
connecting all first responders on a dedicated 
network. 


• Allowing people to connect with friends, families 
and community organizations whether they are 
down the street, or around the world. 


Project Cost 


EORN envisions a public-private project, built in 
phases to respond to changes in the marketplace and 
evolving technology. Including the PSBN option saves 
$47 million as compared to building it separately. 


Cellular Network Improvements 


EORN Admin Costs (5%) 


Subtotal 


Public Safety Broadband Network 


EORN Admin Costs (5%) 


Subtotal 


$ 202,823,759 


$10,141,188 


$ 212,964,947 


$ 81,983,020 


$4,099,151 


$ 86,082,171 


Total $ 299,047,118 
-


About EORN 


EORN, a non-profit created by the Eastern Ontario Wardens' 
Caucus, helped to improve fixed broadband access to nearly 
90% of Eastern Ontario through a $260 million network 
funded by the federal, provincial and municipal governments 
and the private sector service providers. It works with 
governments and community organizations to improve and 
leverage broadband access to fuel economic development 
and growth across the region . 


• 
.~~ ~}2RA~ 


, __ REG I ONAL NETWO RK 
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Public Service Alliance of Canada 


1 February 2017 


The implementation of the Phoenix pay system has been a huge debacle since February 2016, with no 
end in sight to the Issues that members face with lack of payment, overpayment and underpayment of 
their pay. This is unlawful behaviour on the part of the Canadian government, such that the Prime 
Minister of canada admits this issue has not been handled correctly. 


A regional pay office in Kingston could solve a lot of problems in the local area. A regional office would 
provide members an outlet for their frustration and people with whom they can speak about pay Issues. 
These people, having access to the Phoenix pay system, could provide answers to members who have 
no way of receiving assistance currently. 


On January 24, 2017, Kingston City Council passed a motion to: 


strongly request the Federal Government of Canada to use whatever means necessary 
to correct this situation, including a consideration of a Regional Pay Centre, in order to 
address the backlog of unpaid workers 


There are 7,000 public servants employed in the Kingston area who reside in some of the surrounding 
communities of Gananoque, Brockville and Napa nee. Following the example set by the City of Kingston, 
we are asking for the backing of your city as well, to take up the fight to ensure that these deserving 
citizens get paid. 


Together, we can support our brothers and sisters who continue to be plagued with worry about how 
much they will be paid, if at all, each and every pay week. 


In Solidarity, 


PSAC Kingston Area Council 


Kingston Area Council 


PSACKAC@gmall.com FixPhoenix911@gmail.com 
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TOWN OF GANANOQUE 


Council/Board Report-Smry (Computer) 
AP5060 
Date: Feb 01,2017 


Page: 
Time: 3:20pm 


Vendor: 1000 To ZYCOM Cheque Dates : Jan 11, 2017 To Feb 01, 2017 


Batch \II 


Vendor Code 


Invoice No. 


ABE01 


A0002878 


AIR02 


Vendor Name 


Description 


ABELL PEST CONTROL 


TOWN HALL PEST CONTROL 
JANUARY 


AIRD & BERLIS LLP 


FILE #115205 DEC VARIOUS LEGAL SERVICES 
BILLED TO NOVEMBER 8 


AMC01 AMCTO 


Bank : 0099 To 07 


Batch Invoice Date Due Date 


1 01-Jan-2017 31-Jan-2017 


Supplier Totals : 


1245 30-Dec-2016 29-Jan-2017 


Supplier Totals : 


Invoice 
Amount 


110.16 


110.16 


425.85 


425.85 


Paid 
Amount 


110.16 


110.16 


425.85 


425.85 


Discount 
Amount 


0.00 


0.00 


0.00 


0.00 


B GUY 2017MEMB B GUY 2017 MEMBERSHIP 1 01-Jan-2017 31-Jan-2017 431.66 431.66 0.00 


AQU03 


46150 


BEL01 


Supplier Totals : 


AQUA DRAIN SEWER SERVICES INC. 


CAMERA SANITARY SEWER 1255 15-Dec-2016 14-Jan-2017 
LINES 


Supplier Totals : 


BELL CANADA 


FIRE JANUARY 17 FIRE 613 341-9339 DEC22-
JAN 21 


1 01-Jan-2017 22-Jan-2017 


BIS01 


2974 
2996 


2997 


BISHOPS RUG CLEANING 


MATS CLEANED DECEMBER 
MATS CLEANED TOWN HALL 
DECEMBER 
MATS CLEWANED LIBRARY 
DECEMBER 


Supplier Totals : 


1245 31-Dec-2016 30-Jan-2017 
1245 31-Dec-2016 30-Jan-2017 


1245 31-Dec-2016 30-Jan-2017 


Supplier Totals : 


CADUCEON ENVIRONMENTAL LABS 


------------------------------
431.66 431.66 0.00 


1,305.15 


1,305.15 


118.00 


118.00 


45.00 
105.00 


30.00 


180.00 


1,305.15 


1,305.15 


118.00 


118.00 


45.00 
105.00 


30.00 


180.00 


0.00 


0.00 


0.00 


0.00 


0.00 
0.00 


0.00 


0.00 


CAD01 


16-19073 
16-19074 


WATER SAMPLES 1255 31-Dec-2016 30-Jan-2017 709.64 709.64 0.00 
0.00 SEWAGE SAMPLES 1255 31-Dec-2016 30-Jan-2017 467.19 467.19 


CANOl CANADIAN TIRE 


JUMPSTART 2016 CANADIAN TIRE -
JUMPSTART PROGRAM 


Supplier Totals : 


M1264 19-Dec-2016 19-Jan-2017 


Supplier Totals : 


-------------------------
1,176.83 1,176.83 0.00 


4,000.00 4,000.00 0.00 


4,000.00 4,000.00 0.00 


CAR01 


69835 


CARLETON UNIFORMS INC 


CLOTHING- FIRE DEPT 1257 01-Sep-2016 31-Dec-2016 547.15 547.15 0.00 


Supplier Totals : 


CLA12 CLARENCE MCDONALD EXCAVATION LTD. 


CERTIFICATE #6 [PAYMENT CERTIFICATE #6 
VICTORIA AVE BILLED TO 
DECEMBER12 


1253 22-Dec-2016 13-Jan-2017 


-------------------------
547.15 547.15 0.00 


686,737.22 686,737.22 0.00 
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Vendor : 1000 To ZYCOM Cheque Dates : Jan 11, 2017 To Feb 01, 2017 


Batch Ill 


Vendor Code 


Invoice No. 


DAV06 


Sl-88144 


Vendor Name 


Description 


DAVTECH 


EVIDENCE BAGS 


Batch Invoice Date 


Supplier Totals : 


Bank : 0099 To 07 


Due Date 


Invoice 
Amount 


686,737.22 


1257 22-Sep-2016 31-Dec-2016 200.56 


Paid 
Amount 


686,737.22 


200.56 


Discount 
Amount 


0.00 


0.00 
------------------------------


EC001 


01659 


FR008 


0000029130 


EDCO 


2017 MEMBERSHIP 


FRONTLINE OUTFITIERS 


CLOTHING - POLICE 


Supplier Totals : 


1 01-Jan-2017 31-Jan-2017 


Supplier Totals : 


1257 23-Dec-2016 22-Jan-2017 


Supplier Totals : 


JEW01 


00107462 


G. D. JEWEL ENGINEERING INC. 


BAY ST BILLING SEPT 12- 1260 25-0ct-2016 31-Dec-2016 
OCT9 


00107465 VICTORIA AVE BILLING SEPT 
12-0CT9 


1260 25-0ct-2016 31-Dec-2016 


00107466 


00107701 


GRA01 


K507163 


K537909 
K546002 


HENRIETTA ST BILLING 
SEPT 12- OCT9 
VICTORIA AVE BILLING NOV 
7- DEC 4 


GRAND AND TOY L TO 


OFFICE SUPPLIES -TOWN 
HALL 
BINDING CASES - OFFICE 
BOOKCASE - B GUY 


1260 25-0ct-2016 31-Dec-2016 


1260 16-Dec-2016 15-Jan-2017 


Supplier Totals : 


1255 15-Dec-2016 


1255 28-Dec-2016 
1245 30-Dec-2016 


Supplier Totals : 


14-Jan-2017 


27 -Jan-2017 
29-Jan-2017 


JET02 


3242 
3249 


JET ELECTRICAL CONTRACTORS 


KING ST STREET LIGHTS 1232 29-Dec-2016 28-Jan-2017 
WEST GATE LIGHT REPAIRS 


KEM02 KEMP RICK! 


JANUARY 9 2017 MILEAGE TO COURT 


STMP000454 LAMERONT JOANN 


UBREFJAN1617 Refund on account 
010-00301932-016. 


9 05-Jan-2017 04-Feb-2017 


Supplier Totals : 


38 09-Jan-2017 09-Jan-2017 


Supplier Totals : 


41 16-Jan-2017 16-Jan-2017 


Supplier Totals : 


LAN05 LAND OF LAKES CHAPTER OBOA- ATIN: ADAM CLARKE 


2017 MEMBERSHI TWILLING 2017 
MEMBERSHIP 


1 09-Jan-2017 01-Mar-2017 


Supplier Totals : 


200.56 


355.95 


355.95 


143.15 


143.15 


657.81 


39,158.87 


8,937.45 


17,047.07 


65,801.20 


138.37 


214.25 
226.50 


579.12 


688.78 
152.55 


841.33 


55.00 


55.00 


67.65 


67.65 


25.00 


25.00 


200.56 


355.95 


355.95 


143.15 


143.15 


657.81 


39,158.87 


8,937.45 


17,047.07 


65,801.20 


138.37 


214.25 
226.50 


579.12 


688.78 
152.55 


841.33 


55.00 


55.00 


67.65 


67.65 


25.00 


25.00 


0.00 


0.00 


0.00 


0.00 


0.00 


0.00 


0.00 


0.00 


0.00 


0.00 


0.00 


0.00 
0.00 


0.00 


0.00 
0.00 


0.00 


0.00 


0.00 


0.00 


0.00 


0.00 


0.00 
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Vendor : 1000 To ZYCOM Cheque Dates : Jan 11, 2017 To Feb 01, 2017 


Batch \II 


Vendor Code 


Invoice No. 


GRA11 


Vendor Name 


Description 


MARK GRAHAM 


JANUARY 6/17 CISO VEHICLE PROGRAM 


Bank : 0099 To 07 


Batch Invoice Date Due Date 


38 06-Jan-2017 06-Jan-2017 


Supplier Totals : 


Invoice 
Amount 


667.36 


667.36 


Paid 
Amount 


667.36 


667.36 


MUN15 MUNICIPAL LAW ENFORCEMENT OFFICERS' ASSOCIATION C/ 


2017 MEMBERSHI B GUY 2017 MEMBERSHIP 1 09-Jan-2017 31-Jan-2017 168.00 168.00 


Discount 
Amount 


0.00 


0.00 


0.00 
-------------------------


MYFM01 MYFM 


16124827 


ONT16 


201674441 


GAN MINUTE NOV 28- DEC 
25 


ONTARIO ONE CALL 


BILLING DECEMBER 


Supplier Totals : 


1232 25-Dec-2016 24-Jan-2017 


Supplier Totals : 


1245 31-Dec-2016 30-Jan-2017 


Supplier Totals : 


PI001 PIONEER ENERGY A DIVISION OF PARKLAND INDUSTRIES 


DECEMBER 2016 GAS CHARGES DECEMBER 1259 31-Dec-2016 25-Jan-2017 


Supplier Totals : 


PET07 RHONDA ROBESON - PETTY CASH 


DECEMBER 2016 REIMBURSEMENT 2016 
DECEMBER 


TEL01 


26942179038 


TELUS MOBILITY 


FLEET TRACKER BILLING 
JANUARY 


1257 31-Dec-2016 13-Jan-2017 


Supplier Totals : 


1 01-Jan-2017 26-Jan-2017 


Supplier Totals : 


168.00 168.00 0.00 


768.40 768.40 0.00 


768.40 768.40 0.00 


21.75 21.75 0.00 


21.75 21.75 0.00 


3,105.58 3,105.58 0.00 


3,105.58 3,105.58 0.00 


423.06 423.06 0.00 


423.06 423.06 0.00 


793.88 793.88 0.00 


793.88 793.88 0.00 


TEN03 


10545852-00 


TENAQUIP LIMITED 


GLOVES- PUC DEPT 9 06-Jan-2017 05-Feb-2017 627.38 627.38 0.00 


THE06 


16168 


TRTOWING 


6372196 


TRI06 


69132 
69356 


------------------------------
Supplier Totals : 627.38 627.38 o.oo 


THE SHOE NETWORK INC. 


BOOTS - POLICE DEPT 


TRTOWING 


TOWING - POLICE DEPT 


38 04-Jan-2017 03-Feb-2017 


Supplier Totals : 


38 05-Jan-2017 31-Jan-2017 


Supplier Totals : 


TRICELL SALES & MARKETING LTD. 


HOLSTER 1257 09-Sep-2016 31-Dec-2016 
BATTERIES 1257 04-0cl-2016 31-Dec-2016 


Supplier Totals : 


160.35 


160.35 


197.75 


197.75 


71.76 
84.58 


156.34 


160.35 


160.35 


197.75 


197.75 


71.76 
84.58 


156.34 


0.00 


0.00 


0.00 


0.00 


0.00 
0.00 


0.00 
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4 


3:20pm 


Cheque Dates : Jan 11, 2017 To Feb 01, 2017 


Bank : 0099 To 07 


Vendor Code 


Invoice No. 


Vendor Name 


Description Batch Invoice Date Due Date 


Invoice 
Amount 


Paid 
Amount 


Discount 
Amount 


UNI03 UNITED COUNTIES OF LEEDS AND GRENVILLE 


00000000015754 LEVY JANUARY 18 01-Jan-2017 27-Jan-2017 


UNI16 


107-006965 


UNIVERSAL SUPPLY GROUP 


GREASE GUN & HITCH PIN -
WORKS DEPT 


Supplier Totals : 


9 05-Jan-2017 31-Jan-2017 


Supplier Totals : 


UPPER CANADA OFFICE SYSTEMS 


59,125.17 59,125.17 0.00 


59,125.17 59,125.17 0.00 


50.06 50.06 0.00 


50.06 50.06 0.00 


UPP02 


15332 COMPUTER- POLICE DEPT 1257 22-Aug-2016 31-Dec-2016 3,546.59 3,546.59 0.00 


VAD01 


1-VC13914 


WET03 


INV-000086 


VADIM SOFTWARE 


SERVER MIGRATION 


WET NOSE MEDIA 


WORKSHOP 


Supplier Totals : 


1252 31-Dec-2016 30-Jan-2017 


Supplier Totals : 


1244 29-Nov-2016 28-Jan-2017 


Supplier Totals : 


WOR01 WORKPLACE SAFETY & INSURANCE BOARD 


JANUARY 2017 BILLING JANUARY 1 01-Jan-2017 30-Jan-2017 


ZYCOM 


IN-56626-01 


Supplier Totals : 


ZYCOM TECHNOLOGY INC. 


COMPUTER SUPPLIES -
POLICE DEPT 


1258 31-Dec-2016 31-Jan-2017 


Supplier Totals : 


Computer Paid Total : 


Total Unpaid for Approval : 
Total Discount : 
Total Manually Paid for Approval : 
Total Computer Paid for Approval : 
Total EFT Paid for Approval : 


Grand Total ITEMS for Approval : 


0.00 
0.00 
0.00 


844,519.23 
0.00 


844,519.23 


------------------------------
3,546.59 3,546.59 0.00 


1,693.87 1,693.87 0.00 


1,693.87 1,693.87 0.00 


150.00 150.00 0.00 


150.00 150.00 0.00 


9,588.88 9,588.88 0.00 


9,588.88 9,588.88 0.00 


173.83 173.83 0.00 


173.83 173.83 0.00 


844,519.23 844,519.23 0.00 
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The Corporation of the Town of 
 


 


COMMITTEE OF THE WHOLE MEETING MINUTES 


On January 17, 2017 
At Emergency Services Building – 340 Herbert St 


DRAFT 


1 CALL MEETING TO ORDER  


 Councillor Jansen chaired the meeting.  The meeting was called to order at 6:25 PM 


COMMITTEE MEMBERS PRESENT STAFF PRESENT 


CHAIR: Joe Jansen Shellee Fournier, CAO 


MEMBER: Erika Demchuk  Kelly Shipclark, Clerk 


 


Anne Warren Brenda Guy, Manager of Community Development 


Jeff Girling Sherri Ogilvie, Supervisor of Public Utilities 


 Terry Gilmer, Manager of Parks & Recreation 


 Shelley Hirstwood, Economic Development Manager 


 Paul McMunn, Manager of Public Works 


 Melanie Kirkby, Treasurer 


 Gary Bullock, Acting Fire Chief  


REGRETS: Brian Brooks  


 Dwayne Fletcher  


 Jan Hayes  


2 DISCLOSURE OF PECUNIARY INTEREST & GENERAL NATURE THEREOF 


3 APPROVAL OF MINUTES  (ADOPTION) - NONE 


4 PUBLIC QUESTION/COMMENT (Only addressing Reports on Agenda)  


None. 


5 UNFINISHED BUSINESS  


 


ED-2016-23 – Artefact Agreement (Artefact Oversite Update – Joanne van Dreumel and Patty Fiori) 


Ms. Van Dreumel and Ms. Fiori were not in attendance at this meeting and therefore this report was 
deferred to the February 7, 2017 meeting. 
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6 DISCLOSURE OF ADDITIONAL ITEMS - NONE 


7 PUBLIC MEETINGS - NONE 


8 DELEGATIONS 


 Alfred Read – Presented Petition for Second Boat Launch 


9 PRESENTATIONS BY STAFF (OTHERS) 


 Shellee Fournier and Jie Han – Let’s Talk Power Update 


10 CORRESPONDENCE – NOT REQUIRING ACTION 


 


United Counties of Leeds and Grenville – Media Release 


Heather Chitty – Agnes Maule Machar Park 


AMO – 2017-2018 Strategic Objectives  


Federation of Canadian Municipalities – Thank You Letter 


Town of Greater Napanee - Moratorium on Accommodation Review Process 


Communities in Bloom – Canada 150 


CORRESPONDENCE – ACTION REQUIRED 


Township of Hornepayne - Municipal Fire Service as Critical Infrastructure 


Moved by: Councillor Warren 
Be it resolved that the Committee of the Whole recommends that the Council of the Town of 
Gananoque support the correspondence from the Township of Hornepayne regarding petitioning 
the Provincial Government to recognize the municipal fire service as critical infrastructure by 
including funding for Fire Department infrastructure as part of the Provincial Government’s 
Infrastructure Strategy to Move Ontario Forward; and  
 
Further that a copy of this resolution be sent to the Premier of Ontario; the Minister of Economic 
Development, Employment and Infrastructure; Steve Clark, MPP Leeds Grenville; and Association of 
Municipalities of Ontario (AMO). 


CARRIED - UNANIMOUS 


Heart & Stroke Foundation - Proclamation 


Moved by: Councillor Warren 
Be it resolved that the Committee of the Whole recommends that the Council of the Town of 
Gananoque proclaim that the month of February be observed as “Heart Month” in the Town of 
Gananoque and further urge all citizens to open their heart to Heart & Stroke Canvassing Campaign, 
and all civic, social organizations and business establishments to give this campaign the greatest 
possible support. 


CARRIED - UNANIMOUS 
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Bullying Canada – Donation Request 


Moved by: Councillor Warren 
Be it resolved that the Committee of the Whole recommends that the Council of the Town of 
Gananoque hereby give a donation in the amount of $0.00 to Bullying Canada Inc. to help support 
their flagship programs; and  
 
Further that the funds be allocated from Community Grants. 


CARRIED - UNANIMOUS 


11 STAFF REPORTS 


 


Accounts Payable from December 15, 2016 to January 10, 2017 


Moved by: Councillor Warren 
Be it resolved that the Committee of the Whole hereby recommends that the Council of the Town of 
Gananoque receives the Statement of Accounts Payable for Cheques issued from December 15, 2016 
to January 10, 2017 totalling $1,123,135.16 as presented. 


CARRIED - UNANIMOUS 


Kelly Shipclark, Clerk 


COW Report-CSC-2017-01 – Terms of Reference – Trees and Trails Advisory Panel 


Moved by: Councillor Warren 
Be it resolved that the Committee of the Whole hereby recommends that the Council of the Town of 
Gananoque approves By-law 2017-007 being a By-law to establish the Terms of Reference for the 
Trees and Trails Advisory Panel, as presented in Committee of the Whole report CSC-2017-01. 


CARRIED - UNANIMOUS 


Gary Bullock, Acting Fire Chief 


COW Report FIRE-2017-01 - 2016 4th Quarter Fire Report 


Moved by: Councillor Warren 
Be it resolved that the Committee of the Whole hereby recommends that the Council of the Town of 
Gananoque receive this report for information, as presented in the Committee of the Whole report 
FIRE-2017-01. 


CARRIED - UNANIMOUS 


Paul McMunn, Manager of Public Works 


COW Report-RDS-2017-01 - Solid Waste Collection, Disposal and Recycling Contract Extension 


Moved by: Councillor Warren 
Be it resolved that the Committee of the Whole recommends that the Council of the Town of 
Gananoque hereby approve By-law 2017-008 with respect to extending the Solid Waste Collection, 
Disposal, and Recycling contract, as presented in Committee of the Whole report RDS-2017-01. 


CARRIED - UNANIMOUS 







Page 4 of 5 


 


Brenda Guy, Manager of Community Development 


COW Report-CD-2017-01 - 2017 Mobile Canteen Licences – Jones/Roberts 


Moved by: Councillor Warren 
Be it resolved that the Committee of the Whole hereby recommends that the Council of the Town of 
Gananoque approves the operation of a Type A mobile canteen on Town property by Jeff 
Roberts/Julia Jones at the Town park. 
 
And further that Council approves the following licenses for the 2017 calendar year subject to all 
compliance approvals being submitted prior to opening:  
  
             MCL01/17 Julia Jones & Jeff Roberts - Type A chip truck (public) 
 MCL02/17 Julia Jones & Jeff Roberts - Type A chip truck (private) 


as presented in Committee of the Whole report CD-2017-01. 
CARRIED - UNANIMOUS 


COW Report-CD-2017-02 – Assignment Agreement – RMP Construction to Island Harbour Club 


Moved by: Councillor Warren 
Be it resolved that the Committee of the Whole hereby recommends that the Council of the Town of 
Gananoque adopt By-law 2017-009 being a By-law to authorize the Mayor and Clerk to complete an 
assignment agreement to formally acknowledge the change of name from “RMP Construction & 
Development Ltd.” to “Island Harbour Club”, as presented in Committee of the Whole report CD-
2017-02. 
 
And further that the Committee of the Whole hereby recommends that the Council of the Town of 
Gananoque adopt By-law 2017-011 being a By-law to authorize the Mayor and Clerk to complete an 
amending agreement with Island Harbour Club to delete and replace the table of critical dates, as 
presented in Committee of the Whole report CD-2017-02. 


CARRIED - UNANIMOUS 


Shelley Hirstwood, Economic Development Manager 


COW Report-ED-2017-01 – Economic Development Overview 


Moved by: Councillor Warren   
Be it resolved that the Committee of the Whole hereby recommends that the Council of the Town of 
Gananoque receive this report for information as presented in Committee of the Whole report ED-
2017-01. 


CARRIED - UNANIMOUS 


12 DISCUSSION OF ADDITIONAL ITEMS 


13 NEXT MEETING – February 7, 2017 


14 QUESTIONS FROM THE MEDIA 


Wayne Lowrie updated Council that his last day with the Gananoque Reporter is January 27th.  
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15 ADJOURNMENT 


Moved by: Mayor Demchuk 


Be it resolved that this Committee of the Whole meeting adjourn at 7:12 PM. 
CARRIED 


  


Chair, Councillor Jansen Clerk, Kelly Shipclark 
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February 7, 2017 

 

Kelly Shipclark, Clerk 

CSC-2017-02 – Delegation of Powers and Duties By-law 

Terry Gilmer, Manager of Parks and Recreation 

RECM-2017-01 – P.O.P. Program - Positive Opportunity Partnerships for Kids 

12 DISCUSSION OF ADDITIONAL ITEMS 

13 NEXT MEETING 

14 QUESTIONS FROM THE MEDIA 

15 ADJOURNMENT 
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COW Report CSC-2017-02 


 


COW Date: February 7, 2017      ☐        IN CAMERA 


Subject:  Delegation of Powers and Duties By-law  


Author:  Kelly Shipclark, Clerk/CEMC     ☒        OPEN SESSION 


 
RECOMMENDATION: 
BE IT RESOLVED THAT THE COMMITTEE OF THE WHOLE RECOMMENDS THAT THE COUNCIL OF THE 
TOWN OF GANANOQUE PASS BY-LAW NO. 2017-012 BEING A BY-LAW TO ESTABLISH A POLICY FOR 
THE DELEGATION OF COUNCIL POWERS AND DUTIES AND TO REPEAL ALL OTHER BY-LAWS THAT 
WILL BECOME REDUNDENT WITH THE NEW BY-LAW, AS PRESENTED IN COMMITTEE OF THE WHOLE 
REPORT CSC-2017-02. 
 
STRATEGIC PLAN COMMENTS: 
Sector 6 – Governance – Strategic Initiative #4 Action A) Review and update existing policies on an 
ongoing basis. 
 
BACKGROUND: 
Over the years, Council has adopted various Delegation of Powers and Duties By-laws.  In an effort to 
keep all Town policies consistent, staff are recommending that current delegation of powers by-laws 
be repealed and the new policy template be used.   


INFORMATION/DISCUSSION: 
The senior managers discussed several other items that could be included in the existing policy and 
the following are the proposed Policy additions: 


1. Authority to the Manager of Community Development to approve Mobile Canteen Licences 
that meet the Policy – See Rationale 
 


2. Authority to the Manager of Community Development, Economic Development Manager 
and Treasurer to approve Community Improvement applications for the Downtown Area for 
the Community Improvement Plan.  This excludes Brownfield applications.  In addition, 
authority be delegated to the Mayor and Clerk to execute the agreements. – See Rationale 


 
3. Authority to Mayor and Clerk to execute extensions on approved funding agreements 


concerning grants that the Town has received from other agencies (Province etc.). – See 
Rationale. 


 
APPLICABLE POLICY/LEGISLATION: 
The Ontario Municipal Act 
Current Delegation of Powers and Duties By-law (to be repealed): 
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 2015-068 – Delegation of Council Authority. 


 2012-109:  Delegate Authority to enter into agreements to the Mayor and Clerk related to the 
Planning Act R.S.O. 1990 for a Class I, Class II, or Class III under the Development Permit By-
law. 


 
FINANCIAL CONSIDERATIONS:   
N/A 
 
CONSULTATIONS:  
Senior Management 
 
ATTACHMENTS:  
Policy 2017-02 – Delegation of Powers and Duties Policy 
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__                                                                          _______________ 


Kelly Shipclark, Clerk-CEMC  


  


_________________________________________________ 


Melanie Kirkby, Treasurer 
Certifies that unless otherwise provided for in this report the funds are contained within the approved Budgets and 


that the financial transactions are in compliance with Council’s own policies and guidelines and the Municipal Act 


and regulations. 


______________________________________________ 
Shellee Fournier, CAO 
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 THE CORPORATION OF THE TOWN OF GANANOQUE 


 
POLICY 


POLICY NO. 2017-02 APPROVAL DATE: February 21, 2017 


AUTHORITY Council EFFECTIVE DATE: February 21, 2017 


 
SUBJECT 
 


DELEGATION OF COUNCIL POWERS AND DUTIES 


 
PURPOSE 


Section 270 of the Municipal Act S.O. 2001, as amended, requires that a municipality adopt and 
maintain a policy with respect to the delegation of municipal powers and duties. 
 
The Council of the Town of Gananoque recognizes that it is directly responsible for all municipal 
powers and duties as legislated under the Municipal Act S.O. 2001 as amended and recognizes 
that the delegation of powers and duties does not absolve the Council of their responsibility.  
 
In determining the delegation of its powers and duties, Council shall abide by the legislative 
restrictions and obligations, and shall ensure that such delegation will be accomplished 
maintaining the principles of accountability and transparency. 
 
DEFINITIONS  
 
(a) Legislative Powers – Includes all matters where Council acts in a legislative or quasi- judicial 
function including enacting by-laws, setting policies, and exercising decision-making authority.  
 
(b) Administrative Powers – Includes all matters required for the management of the 
corporation that do not involve discretionary decision-making. 
 
POLICY STATEMENT 


Council, as a duly elected municipal government, is directly accountable to its constituents for 
its legislative decision-making, policies, and administrative powers. Council’s decisions are 
generally expressed by by-law or motion of Council carried by a majority vote. The efficient 
management of the Town and the need to respond to issues in a timely fashion require Council 
to entrust certain powers and duties to committees and staff while concurrently maintaining 
accountability, which can be effectively accomplished through the delegation of legislative and 
administrative functions. Council authority will be delegated within the context set out in the 
Act and will respect the applicable restrictions outlined in the Act. 
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POLICY REQUIREMENTS 


Town Council supports the delegation of powers and duties to provide efficient management of 
municipal operations and to respond to matters in a timely fashion. The following shall be the 
general rules and guidelines relative to the delegation of Council powers and duties: 
 


1) All delegation of powers and duties that are made by Council on or after the date of this 
By-law comes into force shall be made: 
 


a) In accordance with sections 23.1 to 23.5 of the Municipal Act S.O. 2001 
inclusive, or with any other applicable legal requirement; 
 


b) By resolution confirmed by by-law or by by-law alone. 
 


2) Unless otherwise specified, a delegation of power or duty to any officer or employee of 
the Town includes a delegation to a person who is appointed by the Chief 
Administrative Officer or by the delegate to act in the capacity of the delegate in their 
absence. 
 


3) Council shall not delegate any of the following powers and duties: 
 
a) The power to appoint or remove from office an officer of the Town whose 


appointment is required by the Municipal Act, S.O. 2001. 
 


b) The power to pass a by-law under Parts VIII, IX and X of the Municipal Act S.O. 2001. 
 
c) The power to incorporate corporations in accordance with section 203 of the 


Municipal Act S.O. 2001. 
 
d) The power to adopt an Official Plan, Zoning by-law, Development Permit System, or 


amendments to any of the aforementioned under the Planning Act. 
 
e) The power to pass a by-law under subsections 108 (1) and (2) and 110 (3), (6) and (7) 


of the Municipal Act S.O. 2001. 
 
f) The power to adopt a community improvement plan under section 28 of the 


Planning Act, if the plan includes provisions that authorize the exercise of any power 
under subsection 38 (6) or (7) of that Act or under section 365.1 of the Municipal Act 
S.O. 2001. 


 
g) The power to adopt or amend the budget of the Town. 
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h) Any other power or duty that may be prescribed under paragraph 23.3 (1) 9 of the 
Municipal Act, 2001. 


 
Contraventions 


The Chief Administrative Officer shall be responsible for receiving complaints and/or concerns 
related to this policy.  Upon receipt of a complaint and/or concern, the Chief Administrative 
Officer shall notify Council.  
 


Responsibilities  
Town staff is responsible for adhering to the parameters of this policy and for ensuring 
appropriate application of the delegated authority. 







 


 


By-law 2015-071 – ADM 06-2011 - Delegation of Powers and Duties – Schedule ‘A’ 
 


Delegate Authority Delegated To Relevant Legislated Authority Rationale 


Authority for the execution of Town 
minutes, by-laws, agreements, etc.  


Mayor and Clerk, or 
designates 


By-law 2017-012 and 
Municipal Act 


The Mayor and Clerk are the designate 
signing authorities for the Town of 
Gananoque; with the exclusion of bank 
financial requirements. 


Hire/Dismiss all employees, save and 
except Directors/Officers, in accordance 
with the Human Resource Policy Manual, 
Provincial Statutes, and the annual Budget. 


Chief Administrative 
Officer or Designate 


Directors/Officers in 
accordance with the Human 
Resources Policy Manual, the 
annual budget, and Provincial 
Statutes. 


Considered to be in compliance with the 
Human Resources Manual; and/or 
Officers appointed under the Authority of 
Provincial Statutes. 


When the Restricted Acts Section in the 
Municipal Act applies after Nomination 
Day ("Lame Duck” Council), authority shall 
be granted, from Nomination Day through 
to the Inauguration of the new Council. To 
the Chief Administrative Officer to sign 
contracts/agreements for expenditures or 
incurring any liability exceeding $50,000 
included in the most recent budget, as 
amended, adopted by Council before 
Nomination Day. 


Chief Administrative 
Officer or Designate 


By-law 2017-012 and 
Municipal Act 


Restrict acts: 
- The disposition of any real or 
personal property of the municipality 
which had a value exceeding $50,000 
when it was acquired by the Town 
- Making any expenditures or 
incurring any other liability which exceeds 
$50,000 
Obtaining legal advice on whether any 
proposed actions be restricted is highly 
recommended 


When the Restricted Acts Section in the 
Municipal Act applies after Nomination 
Day ("Lame Duck” Council), authority shall 
be granted, from Nomination Day through 
to the Inauguration of the new Council. To 
the Chief Administrative Officer to sign an 
extension to any existing 
contract/agreement provided that the 
extension does not exceed the inaugural 
meeting of Council and no additional costs 
are incurred by the Town. 


Chief Administrative 
Officer or Designate 


By-law 2017-012 and 
Municipal Act 


Considered an administrative matter 







 
 


Delegate Authority Delegated To Relevant Legislated Authority Rationale 


Authorize the Chief Administrative Officer 
to issue grant applications in favour of the 
Town. 


Chief Administrative 
Officer or Designate 


By-law 2017-012 Applications for grant deadlines do not 
always match up with Council meetings 
this will provide the CAO with the 
authority to sign grant applications. 


Authorize the Chief Administrative Officer 
to execute development confidentiality 
agreements. 


Chief Administrative 
Officer or Designate 


By-law 2017-012 These are usually time sensitive requests 
that at times are difficult to match up with 
Council meeting timelines. Confidentiality 
agreements are required for certain types 
of development to protect the 
confidentiality of a potential development 
and restrict price gouging of property and 
protect trade secrets. They are typically 
used prior to the development of a site 
development agreement. 


Authority be granted to approve Facility 
Rental Agreements. 


Manager of Parks and 
Recreation or Designate 


By-law 2017-012 Considered an administrative matter 


Authority be granted to execute/approve 
Special Event Applications on Town 
properties. 


Manager of Parks and 
Recreation or Designate 


By-law 2017-012 Considered an administrative matter 


Authority to temporarily approve road 
closures and establish parking bans for the 
purpose of conducting municipal 
operations and construction, 
reconstruction, festivals and events. 


Manager of Public 
Works or Designate 


By-law 2017-012 and By-law 
2011-010 


Authority granted to ensure all future 
highway construction projects, festivals, 
emergencies, and events in the Town are 
appropriately designated and managed. 


Authority may be designated to set a 
lower rate of speed for motor vehicles 
driven in a designated “construction zone” 
than is otherwise prescribed; and the rate 
of speed shall be marked by signs in 
accordance with regulations. 


Manager of Public 
Works or Designate 


By-law 2017-012 and By-law 
2011-010 


Authority granted to ensure all future 
highway construction projects, festivals, 
emergencies, and events in the Town are 
appropriately designated and managed. 







Delegate Authority Delegated To Relevant Legislated Authority Rationale 


Authority be delegated to the Mayor and 
Clerk to execute the  agreements related 
to the Planning Act R.S.O. 1990 for a Class 
I, Class II or Class III under the 
Development Permit By-law, as required 
and approved by the appropriate 
authority. 


Mayor and Clerk, or 
Designates 


Planning Act and By-law 2017-
012 


To expedite the administrative functions 
of the Development Permit By-law as 
amended. 


Authority to approve Class II applications 
under the Development Charges By-law. 


Planning Advisory 
Committee 


Planning Act and By-law 2017-
012 


Authority to approve Class II applications 
as defined in the Development Charges 
By-law as amended. 


Authority to execute and approve Mobile 
Canteen Licences. 


Manager of Community 
Development and Clerk 
or Designates 


By-law 2017-012 Authority to approve Mobile Canteen 
Licences as per the Mobile Canteen By-law 
as amended. 


Authority to approve Community 
Improvement applications for the 
Downtown Area for the Community 
Improvement Plan.  This excludes 
Brownfield applications. (See By-law 2012-
034 “Schedule A”) 
 
In addition, authority be delegated to the 
Mayor and Clerk to execute the 
agreements related to the Planning Act 
R.S.O. 1990 for Community Improvement 
Plan, as required and approved by the 
appropriate authority. 


Manager of Community 
Development, Economic 
Development Manager 
and Treasurer or 
Designates 
 
 
 
Mayor and Clerk, or 
Designates 


By-law 2017-012, , By-law 
2012-073, By-law 2014-097 
and the Planning Act 


To expedite the administrative functions 
of the Community Improvement Plan By-
law as amended. 


Authority to Mayor and Clerk to execute 
extensions on approved agreements 
concerning grants that the Town has 
received from other agencies (Province 
etc.). 


Mayor and Clerk, or 
Designates 


By-law 2017-012 Extension on funding agreements are to 
the Towns advantage. Generally initiated 
by other agencies when grant or loan 
program timelines are being extended. 
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COW Report – RECM-2017-01 


 


COW Date:  February 7, 2017      ☐         IN CAMERA 


Subject:  P.O.P. Program - Positive Opportunity Partnerships for Kids 


Author:  Terry Gilmer, Manager of Parks and Recreation  ☒        OPEN SESSION 


 
RECOMMENDATION: 
BE IT RESOLVED THAT THE COMMITTEE OF THE WHOLE HEREBY RECOMMENDS THAT THE COUNCIL 
OF THE TOWN OF GANANOQUE RECEIVE THE POSITIVE OPPORTUNITY PARTNERSHIPS FOR KIDS 
PROGRAM REPORT FOR INFORMATION ONLY, AS PRESENTED IN COMMITTEE OF THE WHOLE 
REPORT RECM-2017-01. 
 
STRATEGIC PLAN COMMENTS: 
Sector #3 – Financial Sustainability - Strategic Initiative #1 – Action N:  Explore Public/Private 
Partnerships that would generate revenue sources for the Town.   
 
Sector #4 – Quality of Life - Strategic Initiative #4 – Action C: Explore activities that support 
youth/seniors.  
 
BACKGROUND: 
What is the P.O.P. program - Positive Opportunity Partnerships for Kids (P.O.P.) program was 
established around 2005. This service is dedicated to ensuring that recreational opportunities exist in 
our community for children and youth who would not ordinarily be able afford the cost of 
participation. Through this program, people have been able to register their child (or children) in 
programs at reduced rates.  
 
Vision statement - That all children and youth in Gananoque have the opportunity to participate in 
sport, culture, arts & recreation activities for the purpose of enhancing self-esteem and promoting 
healthy lifestyles through skill development, increased knowledge and personal growth. 
 
Who is eligible - Gananoque children and youth up to 18 years of age who are from low income 
families and are unable to afford registration fees are eligible for the P.O.P. program. The Town also 
administers the program for children that reside in the Township of Leeds and the Thousand Islands. 
At the end of the year, staff add up the addresses from T.L.T.I. and invoice them to recover the costs 
of the participants from their municipality.  
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Subsidy levels – When a request has been made, P.O.P. provides a subsidy for a percentage of the 
cost difference based on reported annual income level: 
 


Reported Income Level   Subsidy* 


 Under $15,000  80% 


 $15,000 - $20,000  60% 


 $20,000 - $25,000  50% 


 $25,000 - $30,000 40% 


 $30,000 - $40,000  30% 


 * $600 is the maximum subsidy per child per year. 


**$300 is the maximum subsidy per program. 


 
How people apply for support: 


1. Pick up a P.O.P. program application from the Lou Jeffries Arena or Town Hall. 
2. Complete the application form and drop it off or mail it to the Gananoque Recreation 


Department. Allow 3 to 4 weeks for processing. 
3. The Parks & Recreation Manager checks references. 
4. The Parks & Recreation Manager contacts the community recreational provider to inquire 


about a reduced cost for the participant in the program. 
5. Parent/Caregiver meet with the Parks & Recreation Manager to sign up for program and 


make payment arrangements. 
6. If necessary P.O.P. attempts to assist with program supplies and equipment. 


 
How the program is funded: 


1. Community recreation providers donate free or reduced cost program spaces within their 
programs to P.O.P. 


2. Businesses, social clubs, community associations and residents support the P.O.P. program 
through financial donations, used to purchase equipment, program supplies and/or 
additional program spaces.  All financial donations receive a Tax Deductible Receipt in the 
amount of the donation. 


3. P.O.P. also accepts donated sports equipment that is in good shape. i.e. skates, baseball 
gloves etc. 


4. The Town funds any shortfall in donations.  
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P.O.P. Funding Restrictions: 
1. Day Camps - Day Camp opportunities qualify for subsidy under the P.O.P. program, but are 


restricted to a maximum of 2 weeks per child. Day camps do not count towards regular 
programming.  


2. Programs - All programs available within Gananoque and T.L.T.I. qualify for subsidy. 
Programs outside of these communities are considered on a case-by-case basis.    


 
INFORMATION/DISCUSSION: 
Staff recently met with representatives from Canadian Tire and they expressed interest in becoming 
more active in the community with the Jumpstart program. This included helping the Town raise 
additional money and applying for Canadian Tire equipment grants.  
 
In order to be a better partner and more effective, the Town needs to help increase the profile of the 
Jumpstart program in our community and promote their efforts. Staff believe this can be done while 
maintaining the framework of the P.O.P program. 
 
Two fundraising events (a baseball tournament and a bike challenge) are currently in the planning 
stages that would recognize Jumpstart as the charity of choice, so we can build our relationship and 
raise more money for kids that need assistance. These events are being organized in partnership 
with the Township of Leeds and the Thousand Islands.  
 
APPLICABLE POLICY/LEGISLATION: 
P.O.P. Funding Levels Policy – Reviewed - February 2011 
 
FINANCIAL CONSIDERATIONS:   
 
P.O.P. Financials 


 


Year Rev. Exp. Net 


2016  25,587  -40,997  -15,411  


2015  19,169  -35,546  -16,377  


2014  25,458  -34,936  -9,477  


2013  12,295  -24,880  -12,585  


2012  21,038  -20,571   467  


2011  13,977  -27,502  -13,525  


AVG.  19,587 -30,738 -  11,151 


 
CONSULTATIONS:  
Dustin Bursey, Regional Manager for the Jumpstart Program 
Brad Borland, Owner of Gananoque Canadian Tire store 
Kim Goodman, Recreation Coordinator, Township of Leeds and the Thousand Islands 
Sue Smith, former Manger of Parks and Recreation, Town of Gananoque 
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ATTACHMENTS:  
Canadian Tire Jumpstart Documentation and Brochure 
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__                                                                          _____ 


Terry Gilmer, Manager of Parks and Recreation  


  


_________________________________________ 


Melanie Kirkby, Treasurer 
Certifies that unless otherwise provided for in this report the funds are contained within the approved Budgets and 


that the financial transactions are in compliance with Council’s own policies and guidelines and the Municipal Act and 


regulations. 


_____________________________________________________ 
Shellee Fournier, CAO 







The Town of Gananoque is a partner of the Canadian Tire Jumpstart Program and 
receives funding in addition to the municipal funding administered through the 
P.O.P. Program. Each location determines how much they donate to the 
Jumpstart program each year. 
 
What is the Jumpstart program and who is eligible: 


Canadian Tire Jumpstart Charities is a registered charity (#1379 29 451 RR0002) dedicated to 


removing financial barriers so kids across Canada have the opportunity to get off the sidelines 


and get into the game. Jumpstart’s core purpose is to enrich the lives of kids (from 4 to 18) in 


need through sports and physical activity. They assist with the costs associated with 


registration, equipment and/or transportation. Jumpstart helps kids explore a range of options 


by supporting over 70 different activities. In addition to enabling participation in high-profile 


sports like hockey, soccer and swimming, Jumpstart helps kids take dance lessons and martial 


arts classes, play ringette or take part in several dozen other activities. What kids do is up to 


them. 


 


Families in a demographic which would be considered in financial need (as defined by 


Government guidelines) qualify for funding. However, exceptions to the rules can be made 


when it is determined the family is in need.  


 


Reported Income Level   Kids 


 Up to $18,520 1 


 Up to $23,055 2 


 Up to $28,343 3 


 Up to $34,414 4 


 Up to $39,031 5 


Up to $44,021 6 


Up to $49,010 7 or more 


 * $600 is the maximum subsidy per child per year. 


**$200 is the maximum subsidy per program. 


 







How Jumpstart is funded: 


As a registered charity, Canadian Tire Jumpstart Charities receive donations and sponsorships 


from a wide variety of sources. Canadian Tire Corporation is Jumpstart’s biggest supporter as it 


funds all the general administrative expenses of Jumpstart, which means 100% of customer 


donations go directly to help kids in need. Vendors from Canadian Tire, FGL Sports, Mark’s and 


Canadian Tire Financial Services are also key supporters, and funders, for the charity. As is the 


Government of Canada as well as several provincial governments that provide grants in support 


of youth and active living initiatives. Anyone can make a donation to Jumpstart. Customers 


from across the Canadian Tire enterprise have been very generous to Jumpstart. They have also 


received donations from young children who donated their birthday party money; customers 


who donated in memory of a loved one; Canadian Tire employees and business partners who 


participated in fundraising events. 
 
How do people apply for Jumpstart support: 


1. They can go to jumpstart.canadiantire.ca and click on the Apply Now button or the 
Apply tab. Then follow instructions.  


2. Or they can visit the local Canadian Tire or the Parks and Recreation Manager and ask 
for assistance with the application.  


3. It typically takes six to eight weeks to process an application.  
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